Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, September 9, 2014
East Hampton Town Hall Meeting Room
Minutes

Present:  Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach, Mark Philhower and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.
Not Present:  Chairperson Barbara Moore

Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Vice Chairman Reich called the regular meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.  
Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (6-0)
Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Regular Meeting of August 12, 2014 and Special Meetings of August 19, August 26 and September 2, 2014 as written.  Voted (6-0)
Presentations 
None

Public Remarks
Mike Rich, 64 Long Crossing Road, asked for an update on the Long Crossing culvert project.  He has concerns for the winter if it is not repaired by then.
Karen Johansmeyer, 16 Penny Corner Road, Portland, commented that the East Hampton Fife and Drum Corp will be participating in the Big E on CT Day representing East Hampton and Middlesex County.
Ted Turner, 223 Hog Hill Road, commented on the Capital Policy and Special Revenue policy that he noted were approved unanimously by the Board of Finance.  He noted the $5,000 value has been in the policy since the 1980’s.
Wesley Jenks, 45 Meeks Point Road, commented on Lake Pocotopaug with questions on the catch basins, a law regarding fertilizer in the watershed area, the dam status, a fall lake drawdown, a budget for the lake and if the lake is on the CT Endangered Lake list is there state funding?
Doreen Nablo, 43 Bay Road, commented that the phone call received regarding the lake closing did not provide enough detail.  She also would like to see a major drawdown of the lake this fall.
William Zuleski, 77 Spellman Point Road, would like a fall lake drawdown.
Joseph Feest, 25 Meeks Point Road, commented on the lake and that more communication is needed for residents.  He also asked about a budget for the lake.
Donna Jenks, 33 Meeks Point Road, commented on the lake and was told by a scientist taking samples that the problem with the lake is due to runoff.
Bids & Contracts 
Revaluation Bid
Tax Assessor Carol Ann Tyler provided an overview of the agenda report for the revaluation bid.  The agenda report will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to award the 2015 property revaluation contract to Municipal Valuation Services, LLC in the amount of $158,000.  Voted (6-0)

Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations 
None
Continued Business 
Discussion of Lease of 205 East High Street
Mr. Maniscalco reported that 205 East High Street was approved by Planning & Zoning after the public hearing. The fence is going up this week and items have been order and/or delivered including the safe and lockers and window security is being worked on.  Mr. Hintz asked for clarification as to whether the property is in foreclosure.  Council members discussed the issue if the property is in foreclosure how that will affect the lease. Mr. Maniscalco noted that the town attorney has spoken with the bank attorney.
Update on Lake Pocotopaug
1. Lake Water Quality

Mr. Maniscalco reported that the lake is now open as it does not meet a category 3 for blue/green algae.  It is currently at a category 2.  There was a meeting of the Conservation-Lake Commission, Friends of the Lake, State DEEP and the limnologist on Monday.  They discussed how the issues were handled and how they will be handled going forward.  The Health District and limnologist are continuing testing through the season.  There are new regulation from the State this year regarding the guidelines for blue/green algae.  At the time the lake was closed the limnologist performed a visual inspection and felt it was category 3.  The water tests had not yet come back from the lab.  The town took a proactive stance in closing the lake.
2. Lake Buoys

Six applications were sent to the State for additional buoys.  The State will be coming out to the lake to do a permit inspection.
3. Lake Level Management Device

A lake level management device has been installed near the boat launch to measure the lake level.
4. Fall Drawdown

Mr. Maniscalco has reached out to Mr. Bevin regarding a fall drawdown.
Review/Possible Approval of Capital Policy
The Council reviewed the draft of the Capital Police and discussed the question of whether the Capital/Fixed asset items should be $5,000 or $10,000.  Mr. Jylkka also offered two options for minor capital purchases.  The outline of the options will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.  
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to change the capital/fixed asset dollar amount to $7,500 with a minor capital account in the operating budget per option 1 as attached.  Voted (6-0)
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve the Capital Policy as amended.  Voted (6-0)

Special Revenue Fund Policy
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to accept the Special Revenue Fund Policy.  Motion withdrawn

Council members discussed the Special Revenue Fund policy.  Mrs. Anderson suggested a % rather than a dollar figure for the threshold.  
Council members discussed a process of continual transfers from the accounts when they reach the threshold for the balance.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to adopt the Special Revenue Fund Policy with the amendment that the balance in the Type 2 accounts be 3.5% of the Police Patrol budget and 3.5% of the Parks & Recreation budget.  Voted (6-0)
Dog Pound Lease Agreement
The Dog Pound Lease agreement with the Town of East Haddam was reviewed.  The only change from the prior lease agreement are the dates.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve the Dog Pound Lease for the period of July 1, 2014 through June 30, 2017 as presented.  Voted (6-0)

Library Board
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to set a public hearing for the Library Board Ordinance to Tuesday, September 23, 2014 at 6:15 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.  Voted (6-0)

High School Building Project Management
Sharon Smith, Chairman of the High School Building Committee noted that she was unaware of any issues with the management of the High School project. She acknowledged an error was made related to the Planning & Zoning meeting when no notice was given to the abutting property owners but that was corrected. The project manager at this time is provided by CREC. Michele Barber, Vice Chairman of the High School Building Committee explained that CREC is the project management team for the beginning of the project and a clerk of the works would be used when the construction begins.  It was noted that the current project manager at CREC will be leaving and a new person will be installed.  
New Business 

Plan Tri-Board Meeting
A Tri-Board Meeting will be scheduled to discuss natural gas expansion in town.  A tentative date is October 7th.  All members of the Council, Board of Finance and Board of Education will be emailed to check their schedules.

Town Manager Report 

Update on Sears Park Project
The underdrain was installed in the rain garden and it is now operating appropriately.  Staff are in the process of prepping for winter and will be implementing significant erosion control on the beach to ensure there is minimal if any sand loss.  Staff are also in the processing of cleaning scrub, weeds and dead plants on the north side of the park.
Update on KX
Significant progress has been made on negotiating the Kx merger.  Most recently, towns are looking at an 18% increase which includes a capital contribution which must be made to ensure the long term viability of the organization.  We are awaiting the legal review of the 5 year contract and would expect it to be available for the September 23rd Council meeting.
Update on CL&P Expansion
CL&P has passed their site review by Planning & Zoning and they have started site work.  The police cars have been moved out of the back lot and staff are parking in different locations.
Other
The budget for the STEAP grant for 13 Watrous Street has been sent to DECD.
The Chatham Historical Society water project is basically done.  There was a $6,800 cost overrun.

More information will be available at the next meeting on the local road project.

Interviews will be conducted the week of September 15th for the Parks & Recreation Director.  It is anticipated to have someone on board by mid October.

The Police Chief is ready to hire one patrol officer.

The Long Crossing Road culvert project needs to be funded.  The project is approximately $104,000.  There are fund in capital for chip sealing which could be used for the culvert project.  The chip sealing has not been as successful as had hoped.  The funding allocation would need to go to the Capital Committee, Board of Finance and Town Council.  It was recommended to include the Raymond Road paving in with the funding for this project.
The Christopher Brook project is currently with the State.  The next step is bidding the project.

Mr. Hintz asked about the paving on the unpaved portion of Collie Brook Road.
Mrs. Anderson asked about the Century 21 map sign.  Mr. Maniscalco indicated there has been no word from the owner yet.

It was asked if there were any complaints about the High School athletic field lights.  There has been no feedback to date.
Town Council Liaison Reports
Mr. Visintainer attended the Fire Commission meeting.  They are addressing the JLN report with a workshop to conclude the recommendations.  They have sent the revised bylaws to the attorney.
Appointments
None

Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $8,538.34.  Voted (6-0) 

Public Remarks 

Ted Turner, 223 Hog Hill Road, corrected a statement he made earlier in the meeting regarding the Special Revenue funds indicating that they are taxpayer dollars.  He also noted that Hog Hill Road is a wonderful road now.
Chief Cox commented that he has received complaints about Hog Hill and North Maple Street regarding speeding on the newly paved roads.

Joe Feest, 25 Meeks Point Road, reiterated his comments regarding the lake committees and Town Council needing to fix the lake.
Communications, Correspondence & Announcements
None
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to adjourn the meeting at 8:45 p.m. Voted (6-0)
Respectfully submitted,
Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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